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No1 CopperPot Credit Union

Annual General Meeting
Thursday 15th December 2022
1.00pm at Slater House & Via Zoom Virtual Meetings
Attendance

Executive Directors
Miss Domanski 
Mrs Ridgway


Non-Executive Directors 

Mr Burrows, Mr Henson, Mrs Thomas, Mr Clarke and Mr Morley, Miss Monaghan, Mr Isaac, Mr Jones. 
Independent Advisors to the Credit Union
Mr Ashley (A non-member)
Mr Sandford (A non-member) 
Also present were:

Mr Holmes – Johnston Carmichael LLP (A non-member)
Miss Hooton (For purpose of Minutes)

Mr Askew (For IT help purpose)

Members in attendance via Zoom
Alistair Grandison, Ian Phillips, William Callaghan, Nigel Brook, Brain Green. 

Members in attendance in the Board Room
Jo Moscrop, Joanne Hall, Lucy Reddy, Angela Rae, Lorraine Moorhouse, Mike Walsh, Grahame Livesy, Sylvia Livesy, Howard Casey, Phil Reed. 
Apologies

Mrs Cooke
Membership was qualified prior to attendance at 22.  Mr Askew and Miss Hooton did not take part in the voting. 
1. Opening of Meeting
Mr Morley welcomed everyone to the meeting and informed those present, that the meeting was being recorded for the purpose of the minutes and summarised Zoom IT requirements. He confirmed there were 22 members present.  The meeting was quorate under Rule 90 of the Rule Book.   

Mr Morley informed the members that Mr Ashley attended as Chair of the Audit and Risk Committee along with Mr Sandford as Vice-Chair. Mr Holmes was representing the external auditors from Johnston Carmichael LLP.
Mr Morley updated the members in attendance, of the purpose of the AGM and that these requirements are covered in Rule 78 of the Rulebook. The first purpose of the AGM is to receive the financial statements along with the report of the Board of Directors and the external auditor. Items to be covered during the meeting are the annual accounts, the recommendation of the external auditor for the next financial year, election of Directors and proposed rule changes which must be carried by at least 2/3rds of those present. Mr Morley confirmed a vote of For or Against will be required from all attendees via the Zoom Polling function. 
2. Minutes of Previous AGM

The Minutes of the previous meeting had been circulated.  Mr Morley informed those present that the Minutes had been reviewed in January 2022 for accuracy and were now presented for formal acceptance by the membership.  Mr Henson proposed the Minutes be accepted and this was seconded by Mr Clarke. No points or queries were raised by any members. 
3. Report of the Board of Directors 
A full written report is available within the AGM booklet which was issued to all attendees prior to     the AGM.   

Chairman’s Report

Mr Morley presented the Chairman’s report. A written copy is available within the Annual Report.  

To summarise, Mr Morley opened his address by explaining that this will be his first completed year as Chairman of No1 CopperPot Credit Union. Mr Morley gave his thanks and appreciation to Mr Chris Burrows, who was leaving the Credit Union following 19 years as Chair and 22 years presiding on the Board of Directors.
Mr Morley praised the hard work of the staff of the Credit Union who have continued to provide a personal service to all members over the past 12 months, along with praise to Miss Domanski and the management team. Mr Morley gave his appreciation to fellow Board members as well as introducing the three new members of the Board. 
The year had proven to be a challenge with the ongoing financial uncertainty and changes within government, the war in the Ukraine, high inflation, and interest rates. Mr Morley spoke of how the Board of Directors consider all these factors whilst setting the strategy for the Credit Union and the importance of providing affordable and competitive products for the membership to help in these difficult times. 

Mr Morley said the recommended dividend for this year reflected the current higher interest rates and believed the overall return was excellent considering the interest rates at this time last year. 
Confirming the ongoing increase in membership over the past 12 months into the Credit Union, Mr Morley welcomed two new police forces who have agreed to payroll deduction for their employees. Mr Morley spoke of the developments within internal functions of the business that have taken place over the course of the year, including the launch of the well-received Credit Union’s very own app. 
Mr Morley thanked the Lottery Committee for their continued support over the past 12 months. Finally, Mr Morley thanked the membership for all they do serving the public in these challenging times. 
No queries were raised, and Mr Morley concluded his report and handed over to Miss Domanski. 
Chief Executive Officer’s Report
The written report is available within the AGM booklet.  

Miss Domanski opened her address by providing a brief overview of how the Credit Union had returned to the ‘new normal’ of working life, following the Covid-19 pandemic. Flexible working for colleagues as well as the advancement within operating systems had proven to be a huge success. 
Over the course of the year 3,000 new members joined the Credit Union and Miss Domanski spoke of the increase in financial wellbeing presentations delivered to members to help provide more understanding and knowledge when making financial decisions. These had proven to be popular whilst also supporting members to develop financial resilience. Miss Domanski spoke of the affordable credit available to members through the Credit Union, along with mortgages and debt consolidation, with the aim of the Credit Union helping and assisting members during their time of need. 
Miss Domanski continued her update speaking of the improvements made over the past 12 months within the Credit Union’s online services. A faster payment system now allows members to withdraw funds almost instantly. The launch of a new mobile app had also been well received and Miss Domanski confirmed that the Credit Union was a convenient and safe place to save. 
Miss Domanski provided an overview of the improvements made to the strategic vision of the Credit Union, which had been undertaken during the year. This included a refreshed mission statement as well as ensuring a focus on capital strength is maintained alongside investment in products, services, and infrastructure. 
Miss Domanski thanked the Board members for their continued support and gave her thanks to Mr Burrows and Mr Elstone who had retired from the Board of Directors during the year. Miss Domanski also welcomed the three new Directors, who will be standing for election at the AGM. 

Finally, Miss Domanski thanked all colleagues within the No1 CopperPot Team who had risen to the challenges of the year with passion and dedication to make the Credit Union what it is today. 
There were no questions for Miss Domanski.
4. Report of the Audit and Risk Committee
Mr Ashley confirmed the Audit and Risk Committee Report had been published within the Annual Report and provided a brief overview.  
Mr Ashley confirmed that the Audit and Risk Committee hasd met on a quarterly basis and membership consists of two Independent Advisors appointed by the Board, as well as a Non-Executive Director nominated by the Board. The Chief Executive Officer, Chief Finance Officer and Chief Operating Officer also attend these meetings, as well as representatives from internal and external audit by invitation. The two Independent Advisors act as Chair and Vice Chair of the Audit and Risk Committee. 
Mr Ashley set out a detailed list of the purpose and principles of The Audit and Risk Committee, along with confirming board meeting attendance during the year. During 2021/2022 the Audit and Risk Committee had met on six occasions and considered reports on the effectiveness of internal control systems, second line auditing of defence, the plans and activities of the internal and external audit, the integrity of the Credit Unions financial statements along with regular reviews of the Breach and Risk Register. 
Mr Ashley confirmed that Alexander Sloan, as the internal auditors had provided reviews within the financial year on the areas of unsecured lending, data protection, financial controls, mortgages, website review and GDPR policy review. Mr Ashley was pleased to report that the Credit Union was fully compliant under the Prudential Regulation Authority Rulebook. 
Mr Ashley reported that the Audit and Risk Committee were pleased to announce the appointment of RSM UK Risk Assurance Services LLP as the new internal auditors from the 1st October 2022. Mr Ashley gave thanks and appreciation on behalf if the Audit and Risk Committee to Alexander Sloan, for their internal audit work for the Credit Union over the past four years. 

Mr Ashley reported honoraria payments and Non-Executive Directors’ expense claims for the financial year had been reviewed by Alexander Sloan to ensure they are in line with policy. The honoraria for 2021/22 was £56,878 compared to £47,516 in 2020/21 . This increase was due to the number of Non-Executive Directors increasing from seven to nine from January 2022. 
All Non-Executive Directors attended at least nine Board meetings during the 12-month rolling period from the 1st January 2022. 
There were no questions put forward to Mr Ashley.   
5. Consideration of Accounts 

The accounts had been circulated and Mrs Ridgway reported the Credit Union financial results for the year ended 30th September 2022. 

Mrs Ridgway updated members that the 2021/22 year had delivered excellent results after the challenging times of the Covid-19 pandemic and cost of living affecting members. This year the Credit Union achieved a surplus of almost £3million as well as a strong balance sheet.

Mrs Ridgway confirmed that the full set of financial statements was presented within the Annual Report and have been prepared under the financial reporting accounting standard FRS102. Johnston Carmichael, the external auditor’s gave their opinion that the accounts and financial statements give a true and fair view of the Credit Union’s balance sheet to date. 
To summarise, Mrs Ridgway confirmed that the unsecured lending book had seen a £2million growth with unsecured lending returning to pre-pandemic levels. Delinquency levels had also remained low with loans being fully provisioned. Mrs Ridgway spoke of the healthy demand for mortgages over the year with the Credit Union seeing £1.4million of completions. Savings held by members as at the end of the financial year are £132.5million, with saving balances remaining steady. This rise in unsecured lending and a steady balance had resulted in surplus cash held by the Credit Union stabilising at £87.1million as at the end of the 2021/22 financial year.
Mrs Ridgway continued to report that 2021/2022 had delivered a strong surplus after tax of £3million compared to previous years. This has mainly been due to a release in surplus of the provision held for delinquency on the balance sheet, both in the current year as well as the previous year. Careful management of expenses and improved levels of income from the rising interest rates on deposits were also a factor. The general capital at the end of the year increased to £26.6million due to retained profits after application of the dividend. 
Mrs Ridgway proposed that the accounts be accepted and this was seconded by Mr Henson. No further points or queries were raised by any members.
6. Report of the Auditors 

Mr Morley invited Mr Scott Holmes from Johnston Carmichael to present the report.  Mr Holmes thanked Mr Morley and confirmed the audit had been conducted in accordance with the UK Generally Accepted Accounting Practice and the tests conducted show an unqualified true and fair view of the financial statements.
Nothing has been reported for going concern.  
There were no questions.  
7. Confirmation of Appointment of Auditors
The appointment of the Auditors is the responsibility of the Board of Directors and is brought to the Annual General Meeting for ratification.  Mrs Ridgway recommended the firm Johnston Carmichael who had subsequently been approved by the Board of Directors. 
Mrs Ridgway proposed the confirmation of the appointment of Johnston Carmichael as the external auditors and this was seconded by Mr Henson.    
No questions were asked. 

8. Application of Surplus (Declaration of Dividend)
Mrs Ridgway proposed the following dividend payment: 

Member Account

2.25% 


Junior Account


2.25% 


Security Account

2.25% 


Notice Plus Account

2.75%

Mrs Ridgway also noted that the Board of Directors were recommending a loan interest rebate of 2.25% across all loan and mortgage products. Recommendations reflect the strong results delivered by the Credit Union at the year end and the high capital levels will ensure sustainability going forward into the next financial year. 
This was seconded by Miss Domanski.  
Mr Morley opened the declaration of dividend for comment and the motion was carried.  

9. Election of Directors 

Mr Morley proposed Under Rule 98 the Election of Officers. 
If for any election the number of nominees does not exceed the number of vacancies to be filled, a proposal to dispense with the election procedure and to declare that all nominees are duly elected may be proposed to the Annual General Meeting. If such a proposal is carried by a majority vote of members present at the meeting, the Chairman shall declare that the nominees for that election are duly elected. 
The names of those standing for election are Mr Steve Jones, Mr Richard Isaac and Miss Sarah Monaghan. 
Standing for re-election is Miss Caroline Domanski and Mrs Lisa Ridgway. The CEO and CFO who hold positions on the board as voting directors. This is proposed by Mr Clarke and seconded by Mrs Thomas. 

The proposal was carried by a majority vote of the 22 members present at the meeting.  At this time the voting by hand was commenced and members voted ‘For’ this motion unanimously. 

Mr Morley declared that the nominees for that election are duly elected.
No comments or queries were asked. 
10. Resolutions/Motions 
Mr Morley confirmed that at this year’s AGM the proposed changes would be taken via a Zoom Vote polling along with a hand count within the room for those in personal attendance. 
Proposed changes to the rule book are as follows: -
Motion 
Mr Chris Burrows presented a paper to support the increase in Director’s remuneration.
The Board wished to demonstrate and establish the appropriate levels of honoraria and how they may have changed over the last five years since they were set. In order to do this Mr Burrows advised members that the Board are to commission an independent report to advise how the NED roles and responsibilities have evolved since 2017.  They are conscious that since salary increases alone have increased the “cost” and value of annual leave and time due without taking into account additional regulatory responsibilities that an interim increase in honoraria is a valid request. 

The Board are therefore bringing a motion to the AGM to increase honoraria by 5% from January 2023 whilst awaiting presentation of the independent report to the 2022/23 AGM. With such an increase the cost per member will stand at approximately £1.46 per member.
Miss Domanski proposed this change to the motion, with Mrs Ridgway seconding. 

At this time the voting poll was launched, and members voted ‘For’ this motion unanimously by 22 members. 

11. Closure of Meeting 

Mr Morley thanked everyone for their attendance and the meeting closed in good order.  
Time and date of the next AGM meeting will be notified to members in accordance with the rulebook. 
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